MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 23rd FEBRUARY 2009
In the Chair:
Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, D McAllister, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
Mr Gerry Ankitell, Roads Service

Mr Harvey Hamilton, Roads Service

Mr Roddy Crilly, Roads Service

Mr Richard Hunter, R Robinson & Son Architects

Mr Desmond Ing, R Robinson & Son Architects

09/06:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McCambridge.
Chairman’s Business
Councillor Graham stated that Councillor McConaghy wished to resign as a member of the Joint Committee for the Rural Development Programme.  He informed members that he had suggested Councillor Blaney as his replacement.

Councillor Blaney confirmed that he would accept this place if Council were in agreement.
After discussion, it was agreed that Councillor S Blaney would replace Councillor McConaghy on the Joint Committee for the Rural Development Programme.

09/06:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 26th JANUARY 2009 AND SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING OF 15TH DECEMBER 2008
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 26th January 2009 and Special Council Meeting of 15th December 2008 having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 26th January 2009 and Special Council Meeting held on 15th December 2008 be adopted.”

09/06:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 26th JANUARY 2009 AND SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING OF 15TH DECEMBER 2008


E/2008/0317 100 & 102 Main Street, Bushmills
Councillor McConaghy stated that he had been very disappointed by the refusal of the application at Main Street, Bushmills and asked if there had been any further developments.
Ms McMath stated that there had been further consultation with historic buildings and that the application had been re-assessed.  She informed members that no further objections had been raised and that it would be discussed again at the next group meeting.  She stated that if no further objections were brought forward she would hope to bring it to the next council meeting.

The Clerk referred to a letter circulated from Northern Ireland Environment Agency withdrawing their objection.

09/06:04
TO MEET WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM THE ROADS SERVICE


REGARDING CONSULTATION ON POLICY PROPOSALS FOR A ROADS 

(MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS) BILL
Councillor Graham welcomed Mr Gerry Ankitell, Mr Harvey Hamilton and Mr Roddy Crilly to the meeting.
Mr Ankitell thanked Councillor Graham and stated that Harvey Hamilton would be discussing the proposal to give Council powers to close roads and Roddy Crilly would be discussing the proposed permit schemes.

He informed members that the Roads (Miscellaneous Provisions) Bill would give the power to close roads, the need for a permit scheme for road works and would amend the Traffic Management (NI) Order 2005 and the Road Traffic Regulation (NI) Order 1997.
He stated that the consultation ended on 6th March.

Mr Hamilton stated that he would discuss the powers to close roads.  He informed members that this was a new policy providing powers to close roads for sporting, social and entertainment events and for the purposes of location filming for TV and Cinema.  He stated that the PSNI and Councils were in favour of this for sporting, social and entertainment events such as the Lammas Fair.  He informed members that DETI, DCAL and NI Screen would be in favour of this for location filming.
Mr Hamilton referred to the powers in place which enabled repairs and constructions to the roads and the PSNI to close roads for events and he outlined the powers in place in GB and the Republic of Ireland.

He stated that there were some policy considerations in which the views of Council would be appreciated such as who should take the new powers, do we establish procedures by regulation or guidance, should we impose restrictions on duration/frequency of closures, should we include a power to recover costs, should we distinguish between events for commercial gain/charities, should we restrict the scope of costs that can be recovered.
Mr Crilly outlined the proposed Permit Scheme for members.  He informed members that this was a new policy aimed at providing more efficient coordination and traffic management of the road network.  He stated that a Permit Scheme would be introduced by regulations and would be required before any works commenced.
Mr Crilly stated that conditions on a permit may include timing, duration, road space, traffic management etc and the scheme may require a fee, with a possible recovery clause for non profit making agencies.  He informed members that there would be a provision for Fixed Penalty Notices for failure to comply.  He stated that the Assembly would have to approve subsequent regulations before the scheme could be introduced.  He informed members that the other subordinate legislation would have its own consultation process.
With regard to who this policy would affect, Mr Crilly informed members that this would affect those carrying out certain works on or near a road that would impact on or cause disruption to traffic movement.  He stated that this would also affect Roads Service works and anyone wishing to work on the road.  He informed members that activities may include placing skips, erection of scaffolding, developers works and others opening or making excavations in the road.
Mr Crilly outlined the powers currently in existence and informed members that there had been no permit schemes implemented to date.
He outlined for members some policy considerations such as if the new powers should apply to Roads Service and informed members that it would.  Should a permit be obtained before works could be carried out on the road and informed members that it would be.  Should a fee be charged for the permit and informed members that it would be.  Should there be different charges for a permit, depending upon traffic flows on the road and the duration of works.  Should conditions be attached to permits to control dates / time work may be carried out, amount of road space for traffic/ the work, to consult those affected by the permit etc.  Should provision be made for a Fixed Penalty Notices as part of the scheme and informed members that in following the English pattern this would be the case.
Councillor Graham thanked representatives from Roads Service and invited member’s questions.
Councillor McMullan stated that this information was very far ranging to expect a Council decision tonight.  He stated that fees were currently refundable and stated that he would like to see a full break down of costs involved.  He enquired who these responsibilities would fall to.

Mr Ankitell stated that the department would be in charge of permit schemes.

Councillor McMullan asked that no Council decision be taken at this time and stated that further discussion and consultation was required along with further in depth information.  He informed members that road closures had been related to RPA on page 66 of the report.

Mr Ankitell stated that it was not their purpose to gain Council’s views on this consultation at this stage but that they could give their views before the end of the consultation period.
Councillor Graham stated that if part of the road had to be opened to get a water connection it would be a £500 charge.

Mr Crilly stated that the Water Service would be charged for this.

In reply to Councillor P McShane, Mr Ankitell stated that in relation to cultural events this would entail for example festivals such as the Lammas Fair and not parading as enquired.

Councillor McDonnell stated that there was a necessary distinction between social events and necessary works.  He informed members that a lot of residents had been inconvenienced by permitting road closures.  He stated that Council had not been informed and that this should be the case.  He informed members that it was a serious step to close a road unnecessarily and that the statute for this needed to be precise.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Crilly stated that as part of the Bill they were trying to insist that any services be co-ordinated so that once a road was resurfaced it was not allowed to be opened again for 2 – 3 years although emergency work would always need to be facilitated.
After discussion, it was agreed that a working group of any Councillors wishing to attend would meet at 10:30am on 2nd March to discuss Council’s response to the Roads Service Consultation on the Roads (Miscellaneous Provisions) Bill.
09/06:06
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor Graham welcomed Ms Julie McMath, Planning Officer to the meeting.
E/2005/0501/O  Mr Wright, 76 Bush Crescent, Bushmills.  Location, site off existing laneway to No 120 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Proposed site for domestic dwelling and detached garage.
E/2006/0242/O  Mr J Mawhinney, GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, 5 Fairhill Street and lands to the rear of 5a Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed residential development including semi-detached houses.

E/2007/0127/O  Ms Nicholl, C/O Planning and Design, 93 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6JG.  Location, adjacent to 29 Glenshesk Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed one site for one and half storey dwelling.

E/2007/0454/F  Mr J Glenn, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, western end of Greystone Road, approximately 500m west of 113 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle (dwelling does not have valid postal address)  Proposed replacement dwelling.
E/2008/0054/RM  Mr K Henderson, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, land adjacent to 137 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of one-and –a –half storey dwelling.

E/2008/0112/F  Mr R McNaughton, Main Street, Waterfoot, 41 Main Street, Waterfoot.  Proposed demolition of existing dwelling and replacement with 2 storey dwelling with back return.

E/2008/0190/RM  Dr D Patterson, 49 Belsize Road, Lisburn, BT27 4BS.  Location 38 Islandranny Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.

E/2008/0201/O  Mr S McKeegan, 55 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Location, 55 Ballyemon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for a 2 storey replacement dwelling and domestic garage.

E/2008/0236/F  Mr Kelly, C/O Agent, R Robinson & Sons.  Location, 20m SE of 38 Hillside Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed new poultry house for 5,000 laying poulets.

E/2008/0279/F  Mr & Mrs P Champion, 14 Clattering Ford, Comber, Newtownards, BT23 5QH.  Location, 40 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed internal alterations, new side window, timber deck.
E/2008/0297/F  Pollock Developments, C/O 20/20 Chartered Architects Ltd, 9A Linenhall Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6DP.  Location, Drumnagee Road, 240m west from Moycraig Road junction, Bushmills.  Proposed single storey dwelling.

There were no objections to the above eleven applications, they were recommended for approval.
E/2008/0310/F  Northern Bank Ltd, PO Box 183, Donegall Square West, Belfast, BT1 6JS.  Location, the Northern Bank, 62 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed remote ATM Building.
E/2008/0311/A Northern Bank Ltd, PO Box 183, Belfast, BT1 6JS.  Location, ATM Building, the Northern Bank, 62 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed ATM surround sign.

Ms McMath stated that the above two applications was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to Policy BH11 with regard to listed buildings.

E/2008/0337/F  Mr & Mrs J Campbell, C/O Hunter Associates, Hunter Associates, Ballymoney.  Location, 50 Haw Road, Bushmills.  Proposed tow storey side and rear extension to property and proposed new garage.

E/2008/0341/F  Mr T Harvey, 1 Caman Park, Ballycastle.  Location, 1 Caman Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement of existing flat roof to garage with pitched roof and first floor storage area over existing garage and store.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2008/0343/F  Mr & Mrs Mulholland, 46 Ballyvennaghy Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle, BT54 6RL.  Location, adjacent to 46 Ballyvennaght Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling situated to rear of farmyard to avoid health and safety issues within yard.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to CTY3 in the loss of a vernacular dwelling and erosion of rural character.

Councillor P McShane requested that the application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

This was agreed.

E/2008/0345/F  Mr & Mrs P LeFondre, 9 The Ferns, Armoy.  Location, 9 The Ferns, Armoy.  Proposed single storey side and rear extension.

E/2008/0359/RM  Mr B Gray, C/O J E McKernan & Sons, 25 Markey Road, Ballymena, BT43 6EL.  Location, 120m west of 15 Carnlelis Road, Bushmills.  Proposed dwelling and garage under construction.
E/2008/0368/F  Mr N McKinley, 28 Fairhead View, Ballycastle.  Location, 28 Fairhead View, Ballycastle.  Proposed new garage and store.

E/2008/0369/F  Mr & Mrs Bates, C/O Agent.  Location, 233 Garron Road, Waterfoot.  Proposed modifications to existing approval to include extension to sunroom and snug at ground and first floor respectively.  Also amendment to garage.

E/2008/0372/F  Mr D O’Boyle, 34 Main Street, Waterfoot.  Location, 34 Main Street, Waterfoot.  Proposed single storey rear extension and re-roofing back return.

E/2008/0373/F  Mr T Kane, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, site 1 south of 15 Riverside Road, Bushmills.  Proposed detached garage and change of house type from previous approval E/2006/0328/RM.

E/2008/0377/F  Mr C Freeman, R Robinson & Sons, Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney.  Location, 75m south of 2 Riverside Road, Bushmills.  Proposed new range poultry house for up to 20,000 birds max. per unit.

E/2009/0002/F  Henderson Group Property Ltd, Hightown Avenue, Mallusk, PO Box 49, BT36 4RT.  Location, 6 Ramoan Road, Ballycastle. Proposed new ATM in existing Spar commercial unit.

There were no objections to the above eight applications, they were recommended for approval.

Deferred Applications

E/2004/0452/F  Mr J McCurry, 43 Gaults Road, Cushendall.  Location, 43 Gaults Road, Tavnaharry, Cushendall.  Proposed extension to dwelling to provide retirement annex.

E/2005/0063/F  Mr J Curran, 7 Whitepark Road, Ballycastle.  Location, land adjacent to 7 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed housing development, consisting of three houses.

E/2006/0400/F  Mr L Mc Bride, 13 North Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6BN.  Location, Rue Cottage, Roonavoolin. 600m north east of Rue Point Light House, Rathlin Island.  Proposed restoration and minor extension to vernacular cottage.

E/2007/0067/O  Mr D Murphy, C/O GM Design Associates, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB. Location, adjacent to 90 Middlepark Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling with the existing structure to be retained and incorporated into the proposal as a store/outbuilding.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0191/F  Mc Manus, 24 Ballyvennaght Road, Coolnagoppagh, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Location, outbuildings of 24 Ballyvennaght Road, Coolnagoppagh, Ballyvoy.  Proposed conservation and internal conversion of 2 No. existing single storey vernacular outbuildings to a single dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to insufficient information to determine this application, lack of adequate sight lines and contrary to BH 15 in that it had not been demonstrated that the property was structurally sound and capable of conversion.

Councillor Blaney stated that the applicants agent had gone to Germany without letting the applicant know and that all of the relevant forms and information had been with him.  He asked that the application be deferred for one month to allow for additional information.

Ms McMath stated that she was unable to defer this application as it had already been deferred.  She stated that the applicant had also been notified directly.
After discussion, it was agreed that the application would be held for one week.

E/2007/0228/O  Mr S McConaghy, 6 Craigalappin Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle, BT54 6NJ.  Location, 6 Craigalappin Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed farm retirement dwelling.

E/2007/0234/F  Mr J McAuley, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location, 53B Main Street, Warren, Waterfoot.  Proposed domestic garage, amended proposal.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

Appeal Dates Notified
E/2007/0082/F  Mr B Coleman, 1-3 Quay Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of No’s 1 & 3 Quay Road and erection of 16 No apartments.

Ms McMath stated that written representations were requested.

Appeal Decisions Notified
E/2003/0536/F  Alistair McHenry Construction.  Location, land opposite Clare Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed housing development with associated roadways, landscape and public footpath along Clare Road.

Ms McMath stated that this appeal had been withdrawn.

Councillor Graham thanked Ms McMath.

09/06:07
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Proposed Naming of New Development

  The HBC stated that an application had been received from Mr Joseph McIldowney, Lara Development Ltd proposing the following names for their development at Layde Road, Moneyvart, Cushendall; Moneyvart Cottages, Annie Cottages.
After discussion, 


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the development be named Moneyvart Cottages.
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”

09/06:05
PRESENTATIONS BY DEVELOPERS RE BUSHMILLS LIBRARY
After discussion, it was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.
The HDS stated that there were presentations from two developers interested in the Bushmills Library project.  She informed members that the Bushmills THI were very committed to the regeneration of the village and the development of a TIC at the former Bushmills library site.

She stated that on 18th February an advertisement had been placed in the newspaper which she read to members, to invite expressions of interest in exploring a possible co-operation between Council and other interested parties in developing this site.

She informed members that two had been received and would be presenting to Council this evening.  She stated that these were from Seymour Sweeney and R Robinson & Sons representing Mr Ron Fia.

The HDS informed members that Mr Sweeney was not present at the meeting and referred them to a display, which had previously been covered, of his proposals.

Following discussions, the display was removed from sight and Mr Richard Hunter and Desmond Ing of R Robinson & Son were invited into the chamber to make their presentation to Council.

Members watched a presentation on their proposed development of the Bushmills Library site and surrounding area.

Councillor O Black left the meeting.

Following discussion, Councillor Graham thanked the representatives from R Robinson & Son for their presentation.

Mr Hunter and Mr Ing left the meeting.
After discussion, 

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That a letter be sent to establish the NITB’s opinion on the proposed development of the old Bushmills library and the possibilities regarding provision of a TIC in the area.”
The meeting continued out of committee.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.
09/06:08
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Creating a Relationship between NI District Councils and the Local Better Regulation Office in GB
The HEE stated that a Memorandum of Understanding/Statement of Intent had been drafted that set out a proposed relationship between Local Government and the Department of Trade Enterprise & Investment (DETI) in NI and the Department for Business, Enterprise & Regulatory Reform and the Local Better Regulation Office in GB. He informed members that the principles of this draft document had been discussed and were supported by the two government departments and by the Local Better Regulation Unit (LBRO) and had been agreed by the Chief Environmental Health Officers Group in NI. He stated that a copy of the draft document was attached at Appendix 1 for members information.
The HEE stated that all District Councils were to be asked to consider adopting the draft document as a policy. Subsequent to agreement across Councils, and to formalise the agreement at a Northern Ireland level, he informed members that it had been suggested that the document should be signed by the DETI Minister and possibly the Chair of NILGA before being signed in GB by the Chair of LBRO and within BERR.


The HEE stated that he recommended that Council agree to the adoption of the draft Memorandum of Understanding/Statement of Intent as a policy document that would establish the relationship between District Councils in NI and LBRO in GB in environmental health matters not otherwise covered by the Regulatory Enforcement & Sanctions Act of 2008.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Council adopt the draft Memorandum of understanding/statement of Intent as a policy document.”

A Strategic Framework for Partnership Working in the NI Health and Safety Regulatory System
The HEE stated that District Councils and the HSENI were enforcing bodies for Health and Safety at Work Legislation and there was therefore scope for collaboration.  He informed members that discussions had been ongoing to formalise arrangements to help achieve agreement on partnership arrangements and guiding principles to facilitate the effective enforcement of this legislation throughout all business sectors in Northern Ireland.

He stated that agreement had been reached between Chief Executives and HSE regarding the wording of a statement of intent and that endorsement was now sought by the Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council endorse the Statement of Intent.

Moyle Warmer Homes Group

The HEE stated that as part of the Northern Boards Investing for Health Strategy, a board wide strategy for talking Fuel Poverty had been drawn up.  He informed members that in order to facilitate local delivery of this strategy in the Moyle Area it was necessary to set up a Moyle Group.

After discussion, it was agreed to establish a Moyle Warmer Homes Group with the inaugural meeting being held on 26th March.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

09/06:09
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Response to Rathmoyle Report and letter to the Ministers

The HDS stated that following the Council meeting on the 26th January and the meeting with Ms. Norma Evans of the Causeway HSST, a draft response to the report Reprovision of the Trust’s Residential Homes for Older People had been prepared and was attached for Council’s consideration.
Councillor M Black stated that this was an excellent response.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed to use the HDS response to the Rathmoyle report to write to the Trust, the Minister for Health and the Minister for agriculture.  

Help the Aged – Fit for Purpose Programme
The HDS stated that Help the Aged and Age Concern NI were undertaking a partnership programme which would guide age sector groups through the process of modernisation and enable older people to shape the policy and planning of frontline service and activities in their areas. 

She informed members that they state as their objectives; collaboration and best practice approaches for older people’s groups, partnerships and collaborative approaches to service delivery for older people, the creation of more effective networks among older people, policymakers and stakeholders. And capacity building to meeting the new challenges of RPA.

The HDS stated that the project was called Fit for Purpose and the Partnership of the two charities was seeking Council’s endorsement through the statement;

“Moyle District Council actively recognises and support the work of the Fit for Purpose programme”

After discussion, 

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That Council endorse the Help the Aged – Fit for Purpose Programme.”

Corporate Plan

The HDS stated that a copy of the draft Corporate Plan for Moyle District Council was attached for discussion regarding amendments and/or omissions.  She informed members that this was a work in progress at present.

In reply to Councillor M Black, The HDS stated that she would remove refernce to Ramoan House.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor McConaghy stated that he had raised the issue of the ferry link with Scotland with the Minister, Arlene Foster and that the situation was in discussion with ministers on both sides and had a lot of support from the Scottish side.  He informed members that Ms Foster had informed him that she would furnish Council with any further information available on this as it arose and stated that she felt it was a matter of value for money.

Lease to Cushendall Boating and Sailing Club (Appendix 6)

The HDS stated that members would recall that it was agreed to lease the green area in front of Cushendall Sailing and Boating Club’s Club House to the Boatclub. She informed members that a draft lease and map were attached.  She stated that the draft lease contained the following provisos;

Not to use or permit to be used the Additional Lands for storage purposes.  To keep and maintain the surface of the Additional Lands in grass and no other surface except with the consent of the Lessor.  To carry out no development or change of use whatever in respect of the Additional Lands from its present grassed state without the Lessor’s consent.  To permit at all times unimpeded access by member of the public over and along the Additional Lands. 

She stated that if Members were content with the above the lease would be prepared for signing.  
After discussion, it was agreed to proceed with the additional lease to Cushendall Boating and Sailing Club subject to conditions listed in the HDS report.

Addendum to the Development Services Report

Ballycastle Town Centre WI-FI Hot Spot Zone
The HDS stated that the Enterprise Minister Arlene Foster had confirmed the award of a contract to Cloud Networks Ltd to provide mobile broadband hot spots within Ballycastle town centre.  She informed members that the project was fully financed by DETI and aimed to provide broadband customers with a fast, simple and cost effective means to connect to the Internet over laptops, mobile phones and mobile entertainment devices.  The HDS stated that the project would involve the installation of wireless nodes at key points in the town to create a local broadband “hotspot” within which users have unbroken internet access.  
The HDS stated that this project would bring a range of benefits, including; for the host businesses, opportunities to explore and exploit alternative funding streams outside of the core business and to attract new custom.  For the suppliers, creation of conditions for the expansion of Hot Spots across the selected locations and further afield.  Synergies with the current SME broadband support programme, with an opportunity for the delivery agent, to demonstrate how such technologies can assist with business development and increase of turnover; and an opportunity to market Ballycastle as a location that can offer mobile broadband connectivity. 

The HDS informed members that DETI was working with Moyle District Council and the Cloud Networks Limited on this initiative to agree the potential host businesses for the wireless nodes and that further details on the project may be obtained from Margaret Craig, Economic Development Officer.
The HDS stated that members previous lobbying to DETI had obviously paid off.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Development Services report and Addendum be adopted.”
Interim Report for Corporate Services
The Clerk stated that an interim report for Corporate Services had been circulated.

Loan Sanctions
The Clerk stated that approval for a Loan Sanction for Capital Expenditure 2008/09 was now requested for Technical Services 7.5 tonne tipper lorry for £15,145.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That Council approve Loan Sanctions as listed in the Corporate Services Report.”

After discussion,

         Councillor Blaney proposed,

         Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

         “That the Corporate Services Interim Report would be adopted”.

09/06:10
REPRESENTATION AT THE ISLAY FESTIVAL
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That Councillors M Black, Blaney, Graham and McCambridge would be nominated to attend the Islay Festival.”
Councillor Graham stated that there had been sad news with regards to Alexis who had organised the festival for so many years and had attended the Lammas Fair dinner without fail.  He informed members that she had become ill and was at present bed-ridden.  He stated that he had sent flowers last Friday on behalf of Council and informed members that he hoped that some Councillors would travel over to see her some time in the future.

Councillor M Black stated that she wished to be associated with these remarks and informed members that her hospitality and warmth were very memorable.
09/06:11
DALRIADA HOSPITAL

(Requested by Councillor Hartin)

Councillor Hartin stated that he had received a phone call from one of the doctors at Dalriada Hospital to inform him that there would be a meeting held in the hospital on 5th March at 12:30 to gain support for retention of X-Ray services at the hospital.

After discussion, it was agreed that any Council members who could make it would attend the meeting at Dalriada Hospital on 5th March at 12:30 to help safeguard services and that following on from this a letter of support would be sent to the health board.

09/06:12
MEETING WITH BALLYCASTLE TRADERS
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan stated that the DPP had a meeting with the local traders and that issues such as anti-social behaviour had been raised and discussed.  He stated that it had been discussed that Council may wish to organise a group or individuals to front up the fight against this behaviour in view of their Seafront rangers etc.
The HDS stated that the Community Safety Partnership would be employing part-time wardens to patrol the hotspots in the area and suggested that this would be within their remit.

Councillor McMullan stated that there would also be the question of liaising with Roads Service to introduce traffic calming measures.

The HDS informed members that this would also be part of their remit in pulling in statutory agencies.
After discussion, it was agreed that the new posts of Community Safety Warden would head up the campaign against anti-social behaviour liaising with PSNI, DPP, NIHE and Roads Service and that the Community Safety Officer would discuss the details of this with the DPP Manager.

09/06:13
CONFERENCES, COURSES
The Chartered Institution of Waste Management – No Time To Waste. To be held on 29th & 30th April 2009 at the Slieve Donard Hotel, Newcastle, Co Down
There were no nominations for this conference.
09/06:14 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 
and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Final Grant of a Licence for 6-8 Ramoan Road, Ballycastle
An Occasional Licence for Glen Rovers GAC

Amended plans for a Bookmaking Licence for 3 Ann Street, Ballycastle
There were no objections to the above applications.

09/06:15
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

09/06:16
Correspondence
Letter dated February 2009 from the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment regarding Consultation about proposed debt relief scheme for Northern Ireland
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 4th February 2009 from Planning Appeals Commission regarding withdrawal of an appeal for Alistair McHenry Construction Ltd
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 10th February 2009 from the Northern Health & Social Services Board regarding the Sure Start Programme
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 16th February 2009 from Northern Ireland Water regarding Ballycastle Drainage Plan, Proposed Sewer at Tow River, Ballycastle
After discussion, it was agreed to permit the necessary tree/shrub clearance work for the Ballycastle Drainage Plan, proposed sewer at Tow River.

Letter dated 20th February 2009 from the Local Government Boundaries Commission for Northern Ireland regarding review of Local Government Boundaries revised recommendations report
The Clerk informed members that this report was due to be published on Friday 27th February 2009.

This was noted.
The meeting concluded at 10:05pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE

PAGE  
1
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